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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on March 7, 2012. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla and Dennis Norton. Absent: Dick Olson.  Staff present: Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher; Code Enforcement Officer, Chad Breidinger; Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole; Public Works Director, Rod Jasa; City Engineer, Dick Ransom and Police Chief, Dennis Marks. Guests Present: Greg Epping, Mike Marak, Randy Schoon, Larry Burger and Maggie Burger of Speer Financial, Cindy Petersen, Dan Hoffman and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
Dennis Norton moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Regular Meeting Minutes January 18, 2012, February 1, 2012 and February 15, 2012; Special Meeting Minutes January 25, 2012; Budget Work Session Minutes January 26, 2012; Received and Filed Boards and Commissions Minutes: Library February 14, 2012; Planning and Zoning February 27, 2012 and Water February 21, 2012; Mayor’s Report; renewal of Class E Liquor License and Class C Beer Permit, Carryout Beer, Carryout Wine and Sunday Sales for Quick Mart located at 655 Robins Road effective March 23, 2012, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.
Report from Council Members / Mayor / City Clerk

Council Member, Marty Bruns provided information on the press release announcing the Crime Stoppers TIPS System installation.
City Clerk, Kim Downs confirmed the Council / Mayor Meet and Greet will be held on April 18, 2012 at 6:00 p.m. before the Council meeting.

Police Chief Dennis Marks distributed a memo to Council in regards to the retirement of K-9 Service Dog Mod that will be on the agenda for approval at the March 21st meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING – to Consider Resolution Adopting the Proposed FY 2012-2013 Budget

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider adopting the proposed FY 2012-2013 Budget at 7:04 P.M. There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  

Public Hearing closed at 7:04 P.M.  

Council Member, Bob Rampulla noted that the property tax rate is $0.21 less than the FY 2011-2012 Budget.
Highlights of the FY 2012-2013 Budget include:







2012


2013

· Net current property taxes


$4,713,015

$4,702,727
· Total revenues and other sources

$20,837,013

$15,828,884

· Total all expenditures / transfers out

$21,594,982

$14,621,110

2012


2013

· Excess revenues


          - $757,569

$1,207,774

· Ending fund balance June 30


$5,530,994

$6,738,768

· Regular property tax levy rate 15.15751

· Ag property tax levy rate 3.00375

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-042 adopting the FY 2012-2013 Budget with a total property tax rate of 15.15751, second by Marty Bruns. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-042 approved. 

Hearing Regarding Appeal of Notice to Abate Nuisance - Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.23.9 C1 Parking and Storage Restrictions in Front Yards for the Property Located at 990 Robins Road as Requested by Marak Properties LLC

Greg Epping, Attorney from Terpstra and Epping and Mike Marak, owner of M&M Auto Sales located at 990 Robins Road were present representing the appeal.  Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher; Code Enforcement Officer, Chad Breidinger, City Engineer, Dick Ransom and City Attorney, Mark Parmenter were present representing the City of Hiawatha.

Greg Epping, Attorney addressed Council on behalf of the appeal stating that his client, Mike Marak does not believe that the parking of his vehicles is a nuisance.  The real issue is selective enforcement by the Community Development Department as there are other businesses that are also in violation of parking vehicles and equipment in the front yard areas of their properties.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla questioned whether or not the Community Development Department had issued Notice to Abate Nuisances to other properties that were in violation of Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.23.9 C1 Parking and Storage Restrictions in Front Yards.  Code Enforcement Officer, Chad Breidinger state that he had enforced this ordinance with several other businesses in town including Toyota.
Greg Epping asked about Wright Way Trailers.  Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher stated that Wright Way trailers took their site plan before the Planning and Zoning Commission where they were approved to park their trailers on the green space area behind a chain link fence due to special lot conditions.  Even residential properties have limitations for parking within the Code of Ordinances.  Mayor Theis asked if M&M Auto Sales could follow the same procedure and submit a site plan.  Jim Fisher stated that there was a site plan checklist of requirements that must be met in order to have a site plan approved by the Commission and Mr. Marak could work with the Community Development Department to meet the requirements.  Jim Fisher explained that Mike Marak was given a verbal notice in regards to the vehicles parked on the green space areas of their property at 990 Robins Road in 2011.  Mr. Marak requested a notice be sent in writing.  When the Notice to Abate Nuisance was sent out, the Community Development Department included information on site plan submittal.
City Attorney, Mark Parmenter asked Mike Marak if he would be interested in submitting a site plan for approval.  Mr. Marak stated that he already submitted a plan in 2001.  Jim Fisher indicated that the site plan submitted in 2001 did not address the 2011 parking of vehicles issue.

Mike Marak brought an album of photos with him of other properties that he considered to be in violation of Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.23.9 C1 Parking and Storage Restrictions in Front Yards, displaying several of them on the Council Chambers’ monitors, including photos of his own property.  Mr. Marak focused on Wright Way Trailers and some of their equipment not being placed behind a chain link fence.  Mr. Marak also presented photos of vehicles parked in the green space on the property across from City Hall and asked Community Development staff if these photos would represent violations.  Council Member, Rampulla stated that the property across from City Hall is private property.
Jim Fisher informed Mike Marak that he would not talk about other properties during this hearing for M&M Auto Sales.  Mr. Marak stated that he is only trying to sell cars and he doesn’t see the necessity in paving the green space area when he has been approached by the City to buy his property.  City Engineer, Dick Ransom provided clarification that the only area the City is interested in is the right-of-way portion of Marak’s property.  Mr. Marak stated that the construction easement proposed would extend up to the M&M sign.  Dick Ransom reiterated that the construction easement would eventually go away and that Mr. Marak could submit a site plan with options for staff review.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla requested that further investigation be conducted by the Community Development Department and additional information be obtained before a decision could be made on the appeal.
City Attorney, Mark Parmenter asked if Mr. Marak’s main issue was that he felt the City was not applying the violations to all commercial properties.  Mark Parmenter asked that Mike Marak provide names of other violators to the Community Development Department so they could investigate.  Mr. Marak asked if he could continue to park his vehicles in the grass until a decision is made on his appeal.  Mark Parmenter stated that he could not continue parking on the grass due to the provisions of the code.  Mr. Marak continued to demonstrate photos of other properties with vehicles and equipment parked on the grass.

No action was taken by Council pending further investigation by the Community Development Department and additional information being obtained

Ordinance #720 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 99 Sewer Service Charges §99.06 Lien for Nonpayment Adding 1. Policies for Sanitary Sewer Utility Bill Write Offs and Delinquent Accounts and Other Charges Shall be Adopted by Resolution Passed by City Council and Ordinance #721 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System §101.05 Lien for Nonpayment Adding Procedures for Delinquent Accounts and Write Offs Shall be Adopted by Resolution Passed by City Council

The Water Board passed a resolution giving the Water Superintendent the ability to approve utility bill assessments of delinquent accounts and approve write offs at their January 2012 meeting.  Previous policy required the Water Board to make recommendation to City Council to assess property taxes for payment of the delinquent accounts and write offs.  

After conducting some research, City Clerk, Kim Downs could not find a City policy or City Ordinance giving the Water Board the ability to approve write offs or delegate authority in assessing delinquent utility accounts.  
Kim Downs requested Council authorization in implementing a policy addressing potential write offs and delegating the authority to assess delinquent accounts pertaining to sanitary sewer and storm water charges to City Staff to allow for greater efficiency.  
The 1st reading of Ordinance #720 was approved at the February 15, 2012 Council meeting but due to the lack of a majority of Council members present, the considerations of the 2nd reading and waiving the 3rd reading had to be moved to the next regular meeting.

Bob Wheeler moved the 2nd reading of Ordinance #720 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 99 Sewer Service Charges §99.06 Lien for Nonpayment adding 1. Policies for Sanitary Sewer Utility Bill Write Offs and Delinquent Accounts and Other Charges shall be adopted by resolution passed by City Council, second by Bob Rampulla.  Motion carried.  

Dennis Norton moved to waive the 3rd reading of Ordinance #720, second by Bob Wheeler. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried. 

Marty Bruns moved the adoption of #720 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 99 Sewer Service Charges §99.06 Lien for Nonpayment adding 1. Policies for Sanitary Sewer Utility Bill Write Offs and Delinquent Accounts and Other Charges shall be adopted by resolution passed by City Council, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Ordinance #720 adopted. 

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-043 approving Sanitary Sewer Utility Bill Write Off Policy and Delinquent Accounts and Other Charges Policy, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-043 approved. 

The 1st reading of Ordinance #721 was approved at the February 15, 2012 Council meeting but due to the lack of a majority of Council members present, the considerations of the 2nd reading and waiving the 3rd reading had to be moved to the next regular meeting.

Marty Bruns moved the 2nd reading of Ordinance #721 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System §101.05 Lien for Nonpayment adding 1. Procedures for Delinquent Accounts and Write Offs shall be adopted by resolution passed by City Council, second by Bob Rampulla.  Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved to waive the 3rd reading of Ordinance #721, second by Dennis Norton. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried. 

Bob Rampulla moved the adoption of Ordinance #721 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System §101.05 Lien for Nonpayment adding 1. Procedures for Delinquent Accounts and Write Offs shall be adopted by resolution passed by City Council, second by Marty Bruns.  

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Ordinance #721 adopted. 

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-044 approving Storm Water Utility Bill Write Off Policy and Delinquent Accounts and Other Charges Policy, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-044 approved. 

Ordinance #722 Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code Amending §166.27.6.B.(4) Adding Item (a) Pole Signs on Nonresidential Properties Zoned C-3 and C-4, Amending §166.54 Definitions Adding Murals, Sign and Sign, Non-Commercial and Amending §166:17 Criteria for Sign Types Adding Item 10. Murals

The request for City Council to amend Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code amending §166.27.6.B. (4) Adding Pole Signs on Nonresidential Properties Zoned C-3 and C-4, Amending §166.54 Definitions Adding Murals, Sign, and Sign, Non-Commercial and Amending §166:17 Criteria for Sign Types adding murals comes after a variance request made to the Board of Adjustment at their January 9, 2012 meeting. Nesper Sign requested a variance to Hiawatha Sign Code to replace the existing pylon sign on the back side of the property at Pat McGrath, of McGrath Auto Group, 1040 North Center Point Road.  The original sign on the McGrath property was not able to be seen from the interstate.  

The Board of adjustment approved the variance request for the installation of a new pole sign with the following conditions:

1. The sign shall be restricted to 47 feet in height.

2. The sign shall be restricted to 15-1/2 feet by 15-1/2 feet or equivalent square footage.

3. The sign shall replace the existing pole sign location along Interstate 380.

The Community Development Department then took a request to amend the Hiawatha Sign Code adding provisions for height of pole signs on nonresidential properties Zoned C-3 and C-4 before the Planning and Zoning Commission at their January 30th meeting.  The Planning and Zoning Commission approved making a recommendation to City Council to amend the Sign Code for pole sign height, affecting only those commercial properties with frontage on Interstate I-380.
The proposed recommendation to City Council for amendment to Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code adding language for murals comes from a request by Neighbor Insurance located at 98 East Willman Street, to have a mural painted on the east side of their building along the carport.  Currently, there is no language in the Sign Code for murals and therefore it was designated as an attention drawing device, requiring the mural to stay within 10 square feet in size. 

At the October, 19, 2011 Council meeting, artist Candy Wolf went before Council requesting an appeal to the Community Development decision to deny a sign permit for the painting of the mural on the outside of the Neighbor Insurance Services building.  Council requested that Mark Powers work on adding language and definitions for art/murals to the City’s current Sign Code and take the proposed amendments before the Planning and Zoning Commission for review and recommendation for amendment to be ready for Council approval by spring of 2012 when weather would allow for painting of the mural.  Once the code is amended, Ms. Wolfe could then apply for a permit with the Community Development Department.

The Community Development Department took a request to amend the Hiawatha Sign Code adding language and definitions to cover murals before the Planning and Zoning Commission at their January 30, 2012 meeting.  The Planning and Zoning Commission approved making a recommendation to City Council to amend the Sign Code adding language specifically for murals.
The 1st reading of Ordinance #721 was approved at the February 15, 2012 Council meeting but due to the lack of a majority of Council members present, the considerations of the 2nd reading and waiving the 3rd reading had to be moved to the next regular meeting.

Bob Wheeler moved the 2nd reading of Ordinance #722 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code amending §166.27.6.B. (4) adding Item (a) Pole signs on nonresidential properties zoned C-3 and C-4, amending §166.54 Definitions adding Murals, Sign, and Sign, Non-Commercial and amending §166:17 Criteria for Sign Types adding Item 10. Murals, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the 3rd reading of Ordinance #722, second by Bob Wheeler. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried. 

Bob Rampulla moved the adoption of Ordinance #722 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code amending §166.27.6.B. (4) adding Item (a) Pole signs on nonresidential properties zoned C-3 and C-4, amending §166.54 Definitions adding Murals, Sign and Sign, Non-Commercial and amending §166:17 Criteria for Sign Types adding Item 10. Murals, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Ordinance #722 adopted. 

Ordinance #723 Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required Amending §65.01 Stop Intersections Adding the Intersections of Metzger Drive and Hawkeye Drive and Commerce Drive and Metzger Drive 

The proposed amendments to the City Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required amending §65.01 Stop Intersections comes before the City Council in order to add the following intersecting streets that meet a through street: 

· Metzger Drive and Hawkeye Drive

· Commerce Drive and Metzger Drive 

The 1st reading of Ordinance #723 was approved at the February 15, 2012 Council meeting but due to the lack of a majority of Council members present, the considerations of the 2nd reading and waiving the 3rd reading had to be moved to the next regular meeting.

Marty Bruns moved the 2nd reading of Ordinance #723 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required amending §65.01 Stop Intersections adding the intersections of Metzger Drive and Hawkeye Drive and Commerce Drive and Metzger Drive, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the 3rd reading of Ordinance #723, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried. 

Bob Rampulla moved the adoption of Ordinance #723 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required amending §65.01 Stop Intersections adding the intersections of Metzger Drive and Hawkeye Drive and Commerce Drive and Metzger Drive, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Ordinance #723 adopted. 

Fixing a Public Hearing date of (March 21, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 151 Trees §151.02 Planting Restrictions

The proposed amendments to Chapter 151 Trees §151.02 Planting Restrictions will add an Item (4) providing exceptions for City designed, installed and maintained streetscape projects developed on roadways featured in the Design Guidelines and include amendments to Appendix A Planting Guidelines and Suggested Tree Planting List to correspond with Chapter 151 provisions.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-045 fixing a Public Hearing date of (March 21, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 151 Trees §151.02 Planting Restrictions adding (4) Exceptions for City designed, installed and maintained streetscape projects developed on roadways featured in the Design Guidelines and amending Appendix A Planting Guidelines and Suggested Tree Planting List to correspond with Chapter 151 provisions, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-045 approved. 

Setting a Public Hearing Date (March 21, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) on the Proposal to Enter into a Four (4) Year Development Agreement with TAT Investments, LLC for Certain Real Property Located at 1661 Boyson Square within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area and Providing for Publication of Notice

In the proposed Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and TAT Investments, LLC for certain real property located at 1661 Boyson Square within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area, the Developer agrees to construct certain minimum improvements legally described in the Agreement and consisting of the construction of an approximately 15,000 square footage, 2-story building for lease of office space for general business tenants on the Development Property, together with all related site improvements as outlined in the proposed Development Agreement.  The Agreement further proposes that the City will make up to four (4) consecutive annual payments of Economic Development Grants consisting of 75% of the Tax Increments generated by the construction of the Minimum Improvements to Developer, not to exceed $38,000 in any year with the cumulative total for all such Grants not to exceed $152,000 under the terms and following satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Agreement.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-046 setting a Public Hearing date (March 21, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) on the proposal to enter into a four (4) year Development Agreement with TAT Investments, LLC for real property located at 1661 Boyson Square within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area and providing for publication of notice, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-046 approved. 

$2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A 

Maggie Burger of Speer Financial provided Council with a review and recommendation of the two bid sales as follows:

· $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A: UMB Bank, n.a., Kansas City, Missouri was the best bid received and should be accepted with a true interest rate of 1.3900%, total interest cost of $194,750.71 and average life of 4.880 years.
Debt Service Schedule for 12 Years

Principal Payments: $2,855,000.00

Interest Payments: $177,906.21

Total Principal and Interest: $3,032,906.21
First four years payments are higher because of refunding notes from previous bonding with $84,000.00 savings to the City.

Refunding ban with interest rates being low it is a good time to for General Obligation dollars.

· $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B: UMB Bank, n.a., Kansas City, Missouri was the best bid received and should be accepted with a true interest rate of 2.4403%, total interest cost of $163,976.79 and average life of 6.996 years.
Debt Service Schedule for 12 Years

Principal Payments: $955,000.00

Interest Payments: $158,915.29

Total Principal and Interest: $1,113,915.29

· Moody’s Rating: A1 for the $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A and $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B.  Post sale, the city will have $22.5 million in general obligation unlimited tax debt outstanding.  Strengths: Continued growth in the city’s tax base and regional economy and availability of alternate revenues to support debt service payments.  Challenges: recent declines in financial reserves with limited financial flexibility going forward, high debt burden with annual borrowing planned and debt service comprises large share of annual operating expenditures.
Sealed bids received were opened and electronic bids were accessed to refer the sale of $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A to the best and most favorable bidder for cash, subject to City Council approval on March 7th at 11:00 a.m. and the best bid was determined to be as follows:
· UMB Bank, N.A. of Kansas City, Missouri with a purchase price of $2,838,155.50, true interest rate of 1.390011% and net interest cost of $194,750.71
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-047 directing sale of $2,855,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012A to UMB Bank, N.A. of Kansas City, Missouri with a purchase price of $2,838,155.50, true interest rate of 1.390011% and net interest cost of $194,750.71, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-047 approved. 

The City by Resolution dated April 19, 2006 authorized the issuance of $2,995,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2006 dated May 1, 2006.  The Notes are redeemable in any order of their numbering on June 1, 2012 or any date thereafter upon giving notice.  The City’s Financial Advisor, Speer Financial has advised redeeming the principal amount of $1,340,000 of the General Obligation Capital Loan Notes as of June 1, 2012.
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-048 authorizing the redemption of Outstanding General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2006, dated May 1, 2006 in the principal amount of $1,340,000 and directing notice be given, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-048 approved. 

$955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B 

Sealed bids received were opened and electronic bids were accessed to refer the sale of $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B to the best and most favorable bidder for cash, subject to City Council approval on March 7th at 11:30 a.m. and the best bid was determined to be as follows:

· UMB Bank, N.A. of Kansas City, Missouri with a purchase price of $949,938.50, true interest rate of 2.440332% and net interest cost of $163,976.79
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-049 directing sale of $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Refunding Capital Loan Notes, Series 2012B to UMB Bank, N.A. of Kansas City, Missouri with a purchase price of $949,938.50, true interest rate of 2.440332% and net interest cost of $163,976.79, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-049 approved. 

City Council authorized the issuance of $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Capital Loan Note Anticipation Project Notes, Series 2010C dated June 15, 2012 by resolution on June 15, 2010.  The Notes are redeemable in any order of their numbering on June 1, 2012 or any date after upon giving notice.  The City’s Financial Advisor, Speer Financial has advised redeeming the principal amount of $955,000 Taxable General Obligation Capital Loan Note Anticipation Project Notes as of June 1, 2012.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-050 authorizing the redemption of Outstanding Taxable General Obligation Capital Loan Note Anticipation Project Notes, Series 2010C, dated June 10, 2010 in the principal amount of $955,000 and directing notice be given, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-050 approved. 

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding Approval Process for Not-For-Profit Organization Use of the Community Center, Ball Diamonds and Open Space Use in the Parks

Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole requested Council guidance on the appropriate approval process for requests from not-for-profit organizations to use the Community Center and for ball diamond and open space use in the parks.  Current processes are as follows:
· Community Center Yearly Use Agreement for non-profit organizations – requests are put on the Parks and Recreation Commission Agenda for recommendation to City Council for approval.

· Community Center One-Time Use Agreement for Non-Profit Organizations – Requests processed by City Staff.
· Ball Diamond and Open Space Park Use – requests are put on the Parks and Recreation Agenda for recommendation to City Council for approval.

All of the above requests are simple transactions that are based on availability, proof of insurance and payment of fees.  Angie Cole asked for Council to make a determination on the appropriate process for these types of requests to allow for consistency.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-051 authorizing the Parks and Recreation Department to manage the approval process for Community Center Non-Profit Yearly Use Agreements, Community Center Non-Profit One-Time Use Agreements, and Ball Diamond / Park Open Space requests and only bring these items before the Parks and Recreation Commission and City Council under the condition that an appeal is filed and a determination needs to be made, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-051 approved. 

Street Sweeping Services

Bids were read aloud for Street Sweeping Services on February 29, 2012 at 10:00 a.m.  
Four bids were received as follows:

Company






Bid Amount

Speck USA of Des Moines
Sweeper Price: $110 per hour, Dump Truck Price: $85 per hour
LL Pelling Co. Inc. of North Liberty



$115 per hour
Hamel Parking Lot Service Inc. of Dubuque


$110 per hour
Kluesner Construction, Inc. of Farley



$88.85 per hour
Public Works Director, Rod Jasa reviewed and recommends awarding the contract to the lowest most responsive responsible bid of Kluesner Construction, Inc. of Farley in the amount of $88.85 per hour for approximately 40 miles of City streets per cycle, not to exceed 32 hours per sweep of all City streets. 
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-052 authorizing and directing the Mayor and City Clerk, to execute a Contract for street sweeping services with Kleusner Construction Inc., Farley, IA at the rate of $88.85 per hour, not to exceed 32 hours per sweep of all City streets for the year one period of March 1, 2012 – December 31, 2012 with the option to renew for the year 2013 and the year 2014, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-052 approved. 

Fire Alarm Monitoring, System Inspections, System Maintenance and Alarm and Entry Alarm Service

Bids were read aloud for Fire Alarm Monitoring, System Inspections, System Maintenance and Alarm and Entry Alarm Service on February 29, 2012 at 11:00 a.m.  

Three bids were received as follows:

· Company











SimplexGrinnel of Urbandale                         
Services

Fire Alarm Testing: City Hall, Library and Fire Department Annual Total: $3,777.00

Public Works Facility, Iron Plant and Water Wells #4, 7, 6 and 8 Annual Total: $4,745.00

Fire Alarm Monitoring: City Hall, Library and Fire Department Annual Total: $1,152.00

Public Works Facility, Iron Plant and Water Wells #4, 7, 6 and 8 Annual Total: $1,350.00

One time dialer fee for all facilities: 450.00

Additional Detail

Five year contract

· Company











Streff Security of Cedar Rapids
Services

Fire Alarm Monitoring: City Hall, Library and Fire Department Annual Total: $720.00

Fire Alarm Inspection: City Hall, Library and Fire Department Annual Total: $1,080.00
Test Time Reporting (required): City Hall, Library and Fire Department Annual Total: $180.00

Burglar/Fire Alarm Monitoring: Public Works Facility, Iron Plant and Water Wells #4, 6, 7 and 8 Annual Total: $720.00
Open and Close Logging: Public Works Facility, Iron Plant and Water Wells #4, 6, 7 and 8 Annual Total: $252.00
Daily Test Time Reporting (required): 180.00
8 X 5 Service M-F: $7.00 monthly per location

Fire Alarm Inspection: Public Works Facility, Iron Plant and Water Wells #4, 6, 7 and 8 Annual Total: $720.00

Additional Detail

One year contract renews automatically on annual basis.
· Company











CEC Communications Engineering of Hiawatha

Services

Fire Alarm and Security Inspection: City Hall, Library and Fire Department,  Public Works Facility, Iron Plant and Water Well #4 Annual Total: $1,970.00
Fire Alarm Monitoring: City Hall, Library and Fire Department, Public Works Facility, Iron Plant and Water Well #4Annual Total: $1,320.00
Open and Close Reporting: Standard Annual Total $108.00 per panel, Supervised Annual Total $180.00 per panel
Additional Detail

Three year contract with no maintenance agreement.
The City Clerk’s Office and Water Superintendent Carl Ransford reviewed and recommend awarding the contract to the most responsive responsible bid of Streff Security of Cedar Rapids with payments being made on an annual basis at an amount not to exceed $4,812.00 with a one year automatic renewal contract beginning April 1, 2012. Funding is available through the operating budget.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-053 authorizing contracting for Fire Alarm Monitoring, Fire Alarm System Inspections, Fire Alarm System Maintenance and Entry Alarm Service for the City Hall, Public Works Building, Library, Fire Department and Water Department Well #’s 4, 6, 7 and 8 at a total annual cost not to exceed $4,812.00 with a one year automatic renewal contract from April 1, 2012 – April 30, 2013 from Streff Security of Cedar Rapids using available funding through the operating budget, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-053 approved. 

Fire Sprinkler Inspection, Maintenance and Repair

Bids were read aloud for Fire Sprinkler Inspection, Maintenance and Repair on February 29, 2012 at 11:00 a.m.  

Two bids were received as follows:

· Company











SimplexGrinnel of Urbandale                         

Services

Sprinkler Testing and Inspection: City Hall, Public Works and Fire Department Annual Total: $750.00

Additional Detail

Five year contract includes tamper, flow, gate valve, Fire Department connection, hydraulic nameplate verification and main drain, creating service requests online, checking status of service requests, viewing of reports and invoices, updating of user account information

· Company











Iowa Fire Protection of Hiawatha

Services

Sprinkler Testing and Inspection: City Hall, Public Works and Fire Department Annual Total: $600.00

Standard Hourly Rate: $100.00
Overtime Hourly Rate: $150.00

Sunday / Holiday Hourly Rate: 200.00

Additional Detail

Two year contract includes testing of sprinkler system backflow prevention device and bypass backflow prevention device and bypass backflow prevention device for an additional $50.00 for main backflow and $25.00 for bypass device if scheduled and performed at the same time as annual inspections ($225.00 annual total).
The City Clerk’s Office and Water Superintendent Carl Ransford reviewed and recommend awarding the contract to the lowest most responsive responsible bid of Iowa Fire Protection of Hiawatha at a total cost not to exceed $600.00 annually with a week day hourly rate of $100.00, after hours hourly rate of $150.00 and holiday hourly rate of $200.00 for maintenance with contract beginning April 1, 2012. Funding is available through the operating budget.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-054 authorizing contracting for Fire Sprinkler Inspection, Maintenance and Repair for City Hall, Public Works Building, and Fire Department, at a total cost not to exceed $600 annually with a week day hourly rate of $100, after hours hourly rate of $150 and holiday hourly rate of $200 for maintenance, from Iowa Fire Protection, Inc. of Hiawatha using available funding through the operating budget, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-054 approved. 

Authorizing the Fire Department to Proceed with Solicitation of Proposals for a 2012, 4-Wheel Drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle New Unit 282 to be Used for the Primary Command Vehicle

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested Council permission to proceed with the solicitation of proposals for the replacement of the existing 2000 Ford Ranger Unit 282 with a 2012 four-wheel drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle with aluminum wheels to give the vehicle a cleaner appearance, engine block heater if the vehicle has to be kept outside in cold weather, a skid plate package to protect the underside of the vehicle when it goes off road, and the installation of emergency lights, radios, equipment and graphics at a cost not to exceed $40,000.00, to be used as the primary command vehicle and become the new Unit 282.
Upon the purchase of the 2012 four-wheel drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle new Unit 282, the existing 2005 Tahoe Unit 280 that is currently being used by the Fire Chief will become available for use by the fire staff and paramedics.

Funding for the purchase of the 2012 four-wheel drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle including the installation of equipment is available in the Equipment Reserve Fund including the future sale of the 2000 Ford Ranger old Unit 282.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-055 authorizing the Fire Department to proceed with the solicitation of proposals for the replacement of the existing 2000 Ford Ranger Unit 282 with a 2012 4-wheel drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle with aluminum wheels, engine block heater, skid plate package and installation of emergency lights, radios, equipment and graphics at a cost not to exceed $40,000 to be used as the primary command vehicle new Unit 282 utilizing available funding in the Equipment Reserve Fund, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-055 approved. 

Authorizing the Fire Department to Proceed with Accepting an Assistance to Firefighters Grant from the Federal Emergency Management Agency and the Department of Homeland Security in the Amount of $25,126 for the Purpose of Purchasing a Washer/Extractor and Dryer Systems for Turnout Gear

The Hiawatha Fire Department received approval for an Assistance to Firefighters Grant from the Federal Emergency Management Agency and the Department of Homeland Security.  

With the grant money, the Fire Department will purchase a washer/extractor and dryer system for their turnout gear.  The federal portion of the grant provides for 95% or $25,126.00 of the cost and the City’s match of 5% or $1,322.00 will be funded through the Fire Department General Fund.
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested Council approval in accepting the grant and proceeding with the solicitation of quotations for a washer/extractor and dryer system at a cost not to exceed $26,448.00 with 95% or $25,126.00 of the cost being reimbursed by the grant and the City’s match of 5% or $1,322.00 through the Fire Department General Fund.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-056 accepting the Federal Emergency Management Agency and the Department of Homeland Security Grant Award and further authorizing staff to proceed with the solicitation of quotations for a washer/extractor and dryer system for the Fire Department at a cost not to exceed $26,448 with 95% or $25,126 being reimbursed by the grant and the City’s match of 5% or $1,322 through the Fire Department General Fund, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-056 approved. 

Police Department Purchase of a 4th Patrol Bicycle

Police Chief, Dennis Marks requested Council authorization in purchasing a fourth patrol bicycle.  The Police Department currently has three certified officers and patrol bicycles and the fourth bicycle and certified officer would allow for teams of officers and providing quick response throughout the City and park grounds.

Funding is available in the Police Department Operating Budget for the purchase of the Cannondale Law Enforcement 2 Bicycle including the necessary equipment such as lights and duty bags in an amount not to exceed $1,800.00.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-057 authorizing the Police Department purchase and equipment outfitting of one Cannondale Law Enforcement 2 Bicycle from Northtowne Cycling and Fitness of Cedar Rapids at a total cost not to exceed $1,800.00 utilizing available funding in the Police Department Operating Budget, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-057 approved. 

North Center Point Road Streetscape Project Phase B

City Council passed Resolution #11-224 authorizing City Staff to proceed with design plans for Phases A, B and C and Resolution #11-225 authorizing City Staff to proceed with Requests for Proposals for Phase A of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project on October 5, 2011.

City Staff later determined that trees were not needed for Phase A due to landscaping already being installed in the section of road between Boyson and Stamy Road.

The City received funding in the amount of $8,000.00 for the purchase of trees from Trees Forever and Alliant Energy Branching Out Grant and the balance of $20,000.00 for installation of trees being covered by the City.  Now that trees will not be needed for Phase A, the grant funding will be transferred to Phase B.
Revised design plans for Phase B have been prepared by Hall and Hall Engineers and due to the original cost of this phase being estimated at $14,249.00, the revised design plans have reduced the number of trees and changed the species of trees to get the estimated cost closer to the grant award.

Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole and Public Works Director, Rod Jasa requested Council permission in proceeding with Requests for Proposals for the purchase and installation of trees for Phase B, the section of road between Stamy Road and Ketelsen Drive using the revised design plans prepared by Hall and Hall Engineers.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-058 approving the revised design plans for Phase B of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project, the section of road between Stamy Road and Ketelsen Drive and authorizing City Staff to proceed with the solicitation of Requests for Proposals for the purchase and installation of trees with $80,000 for purchase of trees being funded by the Trees Forever and Alliant Energy Branching Out Grant and the City funded portion of the project in the amount of $20,000 for installation of trees coming from available funding in the Capital Project Fund, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-058 approved. 

Authorizing ImOn Communications, LLC Right of Way Permission to Bury Fiber Optics Cable for the Boyson Road Access Ring

ImOn Communications, LLC requested Council permission for right-of-way access to bury fiber optics cable for the Boyson Road Access Ring.  Randy Schoon of ImOn Communications, LLC has signed the Hold Harmless Agreement with the City.

Hall and Hall Engineering reviewed the request submitted by ImOn Communications, LLC and have no objections.  Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford reviewed the request and had concerns in regards to the location of the fiber along the route.  Carl Ransford would like to see a set of plans that are to scale and show if this will be underground or overhead installation before a right-of-way permit is issued by the Community Development Department.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-059 granting permission to ImOn Communications, LLC for use of right-of-way access to bury fiber optics cable for the Boyson Road Access Ring under the approval and compliance with conditions outlined in the letters provided by Hall and Hall Engineering and the Hiawatha Water Department and conditions listed in the resolution, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-059 approved. 

Accepting Placement of a Street Light at the Intersection of North 18th Avenue and Progress Drive and Approving Monthly Fee

City Staff brought attention to the Mayor of a dark street corner at the intersection of North 18th Avenue and Progress Drive.  Upon approval by City Council, a street light will be installed in this location by Alliant Energy with associated costs for installation and approving a monthly fee.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-060 approving the installation of a street light by Alliant Energy at intersection of North 18th Avenue and Progress Drive with associated costs for installation and approving a monthly fee, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-060 approved. 

Accepting Placement of a Street Light on Mitchell Drive and Approving Monthly Fee

Newell Machinery Company submitted a letter of request to the Mayor for the installation of a street light to be placed at the intersection of Mitchell Drive and Center Point Road for increased safety.  Upon approval by City Council, a street light will be installed in this location by REC with no cost to the City and approving a monthly fee.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-061 approving the installation of a street light by REC on Mitchell Drive with no cost to the City and approving a monthly fee, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-061 approved. 

Repair Work for the Extension of the Existing Retaining Wall on East Side of North Center Point Road, North of Kacena Road in Connection with the North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main and Storm Sewer Project

A segmental block retaining wall was constructed on the east side of North Center Point Road north of Kacena Road in connection with the North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main and Storm Sewer Project.  At the January 4, 2012 regular meeting the City Council requested that Hall and Hall Engineers work with the adjacent property owner to determine if the retaining wall should be repaired due to the slopes at the ends of the wall being too steep for the ease of mowing and aesthetic purposes, and the property owner requested the retaining wall be extended 24 feet on the south end and 70 feet on the north end of the wall to alleviate potential problems.
Two bids for completion of the retaining wall extension were received as follows:

Company







Bid Amount

Metro Pavers of Iowa City (change order to current street project)
$11,090.46 

Hardscape Solutions of Marion




$6,938.83

Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser reviewed and recommends awarding the contract to the lowest most responsive responsible bid of Hardscape Solutions of Marion in the amount of $6,938.83.  Ken Dekeyser estimates that the work will be completed within one to two weeks of approval, weather permitting and prior to construction of the paved trail and seeding on the east side of the street. 

The retaining wall extension repair project will be funded with available funding in the Capital Project Fund and the Tax Increment Financing Capital Project Fund.

Council Member, Marty Bruns questioned why the original wall was constructed so short.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom explained that when the four to one slope is graded out it is a bit steep and the contractors found some conduit which reflected a necessary change.  The repair to the existing wall will consist of vertical cuts being made and the wall being extended instead of grading to slope.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-062 approving the quote for the completion of repair work in the extension of the segmental block retaining wall on the east side of North Center Point Road, north of Kacena Road in connection with the North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main and Storm Sewer Project in the total cost of $6,938.83 as submitted by Hardscape Solutions of Marion utilizing available funding in the Capital Project Fund and the Tax Increment Financing Capital Project Fund, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-062 approved. 

Accepting the Linn County Secondary Road Department Utility Permit and Authorizing the Mayor to Sign the Permit in Order for Hiawatha to Operate and Maintain its Water and Sewer Mains in Linn County Jurisdiction in Connection with the Northwest Water Main and Sanitary Sewer Extension Project

The Northwest Water Main and Sanitary Sewer extension Project includes work in the Linn County right-of-way along portions of Hunt Road, Springbrook Drive and Loggerhead Road.  In order for the City to operate and maintain the water and sewer mains installed in Linn County jurisdiction in connection with the Northwest Water Main and Sanitary Sewer Extension Project it must obtain a Utility Permit through the Linn County Secondary Road Department.
Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser reviewed and recommends acceptance of the utility permit conditions and authorizing the Mayor to sign the permit application.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom informed Council that it is standard practice for the utility permit to be held until the contractor begins construction.  Once closer to finishing the project, the permit is referred back to the City with the final acceptance nearing.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-063 approving the Linn County Secondary Road Department Utility Permit outlining the conditions authorizing the City of Hiawatha to operate and maintain the water and sewer mains installed in the Linn County right-of-way along portions of Hunt Road, Spring Brook Drive and Loggerhead Road in Connection with the Northwest Water Main and Sanitary Sewer Extension Project, and further authorize the Mayor to sign the permit application, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-063 approved. 

North Center Point Road LED Street Lighting Improvements Project

City Council approved Resolution #12-008 authorizing City Staff to proceed with the application for the State Energy Program Energy Retrofits Grant to assist with the installation of 25 LED street lights along North Center Point Road where lights do not currently exist and retrofit six existing street lights with LED lamps on January 18, 2012.

The Iowa Economic Development Authority (IEDA) has awarded the State Energy Program Energy Retrofits Grant to the City in the amount of $66,400.00 and authorized the extension to use the grant money beyond March 31, 2012 in connection with the North Center Point Road LED Street Lighting Improvements Project.

Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser recommends acceptance of the grant award and setting a public hearing date of March 21, 2012.  City Engineering’s cost estimate for the project is $282,000.00.

The City will be responsible for $215,600.00 of project costs and the grant will provide $66,400.00.  Funding for the City portion of project costs is available in Local Option Sales Tax Dollars.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-064 approving the State Energy Program Energy Retrofits Grant Award in the amount of $66,400 to assist with the installation of 25 LED street lights along North Center Point Road where lights do not currently exist and retrofit six existing street lights with LED lamps for the North Center Point Road LED Street Lighting Improvements Project with the City being responsible for $215,600 utilizing available funding in Local Option Sales Tax Dollars, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-064 approved. 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom asked that Council amend the resolution to set the public hearing date to consider approval of the proposed plans, specifications, form of contract, and estimate of cost on file for the North Center Point Road LED Street Lighting Improvements Project, for the April 4th Council Meeting at 7:00 p.m. due to the contract issuance.  The original resolution would set the public hearing date for March 21st at 7:00 p.m.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-065 setting a Public Hearing date (April 4, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) for Council to consider the plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost for the North Center Point Road LED Street Lighting Improvements Project, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-065 approved. 

Economic Development Policy Statement 

Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna requested Council permission in replacing the City’s current Economic Development Policy Statement with a new Economic Development Policy Statement Goals, Policies, Criteria and Procedure.  The current policy does not have a minimum amount of tax base value in improvements in order to quality for Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Assistance in the form of a rebate.  After reviewing the development agreements the City has done in the past four years, Cindy Kudrna discovered that no developer constructed improvements less than $700,000.00.  In the new policy, the minimum amount of tax base created must be $500,000.00.  Other provisions added include: the City will not provide TIF funds for residential developments, residential structures or retail developments, the committee members are made up of two Council members, the Mayor, City Clerk, and Finance Director, and the project needs to comply with the City’s Design Standards along with the Comprehensive Plan and Planning and Zoning ordinances.  More detail was added to the application process of the policy with step by step instructions for the developer.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-066 replacing the City’s current Economic Development Policy Statement with a new Economic Development Policy Statement Goals, Policies, Criteria and Procedure to update policies and restrictions for businesses to be considered for financial assistance under Chapter 15A and 403 of the Code of Iowa, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-066 approved. 

Changes were also made to the City’s current Tax Increment Financing Economic Development Assistance Application including additional questions to gather as much information early in the process and modifying the application to make it more user friendly to fill out.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-067 amending the City’s current Tax Increment Financing Economic Development Assistance Application to update criteria for businesses to be considered for financial assistance under Chapter 15A and 403 of the Code of Iowa, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-067 approved. 

Possible Closed Session as Per Iowa Code Chapter 21.5(c) to Discuss Matters Which are Presently in Litigation or Where Litigation is Imminent

Bob Wheeler moved to enter into closed session as per Iowa Code Chapter 21.5(c) to discuss matters which are presently in litigation or where litigation is imminent at 8:10 P.M., second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved to go out of closed session as per Iowa Code Chapter 21.5(c) to discuss matters which are presently in litigation or where litigation is imminent at 8:29 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried.

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding Matters Which are Presently in Litigation or Where Litigation is Imminent

No action was required regarding matters which are presently in litigation or where litigation is imminent. 
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:31 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 


            
ATTEST: 
__________________________
Kim Downs, City Clerk                                        
